The telehealth divide: health inequity during the COVID-19 pandemic

Katie Fisher^{1,0}, Parker Magin^{1,2,*,0}

¹School of Medicine and Public Health, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia, ²GP Synergy NSW & ACT Research and Evaluation Unit, Mayfield, NSW 2304, Australia

*Corresponding author: School of Medicine and Public Health, University of Newcastle, University Drive, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia. Email: parker.magin@newcastle.edu.au

Telehealth and the COVID-19 pandemic

On 2020 March 11, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared COVID-19 a global pandemic.¹ Over the ensuing 20 months, primary care has had to transform rapidly, and one of the most significant changes was the expansion of telehealth.

Telehealth is defined as the delivery of health services over a distance via the use of telecommunication technologies,² with the most common form being videoconferencing and telephone consultations. Some countries, such as the United States of America, had already implemented telehealth in rural primary care settings prior to the pandemic, however, not to a substantive degree. In 2020 February, only 0.1% of Medicare fee-for-service primary care visits in the United States of America were performed via telehealth (increasing to 43.5% in 2020 April with the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic).³ Many countries were still at the innovation phase pre-COVID-19.⁴ In Australia, for example, pre-pandemic, telehealth was primarily utilized in rural and remote settings for specialist videoconferencing.⁵ However, telehealth represented less than 1% of all specialist consultations conducted in 2018–2019.6 During the pandemic, many countries have made significant changes to their primary care telehealth practice.

Overall, satisfaction with telehealth was high during the pandemic,⁷⁻¹⁰ and primary care physicians have lobbied for telehealth as a permanent part of the healthcare system.^{11,12} The Chair of the United Kingdom's Royal College of General Practitioners has also suggested that half of all primary care consultations could be performed remotely post-pandemic.¹³

Telehealth and health inequity

Primary care, including general practice, is the major health systems influence on equity of healthcare provision and health outcomes.¹⁴ Is general practice telehealth friend or foe to healthcare inequity? Will it bridge the gap for patients who typically experience significant barriers to accessing primary care or will it further the disparity between advantaged and disadvantaged populations?

On the one hand, telehealth has the potential to increase healthcare access for vulnerable patients. One example is patients living in rural areas, who would usually travel significant distances to see their family physician. This is particularly relevant for a country like Australia, where 28% of the population live in rural and remote regions.¹⁵ These patients often have poorer health outcomes compared to people living in metropolitan areas, including higher rates of hospitalizations and reduced access to primary care services.¹⁵ Being able to utilize telehealth could help to bridge this gap and improve healthcare outcomes. Telehealth may also be helpful for patients living with chronic diseases, who typically have significant barriers to accessing primary care, for example, reduced mobility and reliance on carer support to get to appointments.¹⁶ Similarly, telehealth can increase access for those from lower socioeconomic backgrounds, who typically have reduced access to transport¹⁷ and a higher prevalence of chronic disease.¹⁸ In addition, regardless of rurality or socioeconomic status, telehealth can save patients in travel time, employment disruption, and cost of transport.

Telephone versus videoconference

It should be noted that access to telehealth will depend on whether the service is delivered by phone or videoconference. Telephone consultations, in theory, should be accessible to most individuals, as almost every developed country has at least 90% mobile phone penetration.¹⁹ However, to support a video consultation, an internet connection and digital device with a webcam are often required, and this has the potential to decrease access for patients from lower socioeconomic backgrounds and those living in rural areas. These populations typically have reduced access to internet and technological infrastructure, including poor internet speeds, unstable internet connections, and lack of access to webcams and computers.^{20,21} Other vulnerable populations, such as the elderly, may also lack familiarity with the technological applications required to support videoconferencing and/or lack access to digital devices.²² There are also additional barriers to telehealth for those with disabilities, particularly individuals who are vision or hearing impaired.23 The accessibility of videoconference technologies for these populations needs to be considered.

[©] The Author(s) 2021. Published by Oxford University Press. All rights reserved. For permissions, please e-mail: journals.permissions@oup.com.

Addressing the socioeconomic-related barriers to performing telehealth via videoconferencing is important as videoconferencing offers distinct in-consultation advantages over telephone, including visual cues, non-verbal communication, and improved rapport.²⁴ Videoconferencing has also been shown to result in fewer medication errors and greater diagnostic accuracy compared to telephone.²⁵ In addition, whilst phone consultations may be easily accessible, the ability to perform remote physical examination using this modality is even more limited than for videoconferencing. As such, it is likely that videoconferencing will become the more prominent modality for telehealth in the future. A further issue related to the physical examination limitations of telehealth is that some proposed means of attenuating these-patients buying and using home monitoring equipment in lieu of that owned by the general practice, and often employed in face-to-face consultations (oximetry, glucometers, blood pressure monitors, spirometry, point-of-care international normalised ratio testing)-may be less accessible to lower socioeconomic populations.

The digital divide

Telehealth may be a manifestation of the "digital divide," a term coined by Lloyd Morrisett, former President of the Markle Foundation. The digital divide describes the disparities in access to technology resources between socioeconomic groups.²⁶ It includes not only access to technology and the internet, but also to internet skills and computer training. For example, there exists a divide between those with high-level and low-level internet skills.²⁷ A study by Hargittai and colleagues demonstrated that amongst American adults aged 60 and older who used online services, there were differences in internet proficiency, with those from more privileged backgrounds, particularly those with higher income and education levels, possessing greater internet skills.²⁸ This disparity is further demonstrated by a systematic review, which found that internet-based consultations (such as videoconferencing) were more likely to be used by younger, affluent, and educated patient groups.²⁹

This discussion has so far focussed on the experience of high-income countries and does not consider the technological infrastructure limitations that exist in low-income nations. For instance, at the end of 2019, 3.7 billion people (nearly half of the world's population) did not have access to the internet.³⁰ This is despite the fact that 93% of the global population have mobile-broadband network coverage.³⁰ In the developing world, the urban–rural divide is even more pronounced. In 2020, among the least developed countries, 17% of the rural population had no mobile coverage at all, and urban access to the internet was 2.3 times as high as rural access.³⁰

A further consideration is funding. In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, many countries began to publicly fund telehealth services, including the United Kingdom, United States of America, and Australia.³¹ However, if this funding were to cease post-pandemic (as has been proposed, for example, in Australia³²), this could further widen the health inequity between patients from advantaged and disadvantaged groups. This will disproportionally affect people living in rural and remote regions, who have lower incomes and employment rates compared to those living in metropolitan areas.¹⁵

Inverse Care Law and the telehealth divide

Thus, telehealth may prove to be a case of Morrisett's digital divide meets Tudor Hart's Inverse Care Law—disadvantaged and vulnerable populations need greater access to healthcare compared to advantaged populations, but actually receive less.³³ As a recent Lancet editorial points out,³⁴ this concept is just as applicable in 2021 as it was when it was first proposed 50 years ago. Telehealth has the potential to increase access for disadvantaged groups, but only if the infrastructure and technology is equally available to all. Without adequate solutions to the digital divide, the Inverse Care Law will operate—creating a "telehealth divide."

Solutions are needed to bridge the potential telehealth divide. Yusen Zhai (2021) proposes several of these, including outreach programmes for individuals with limited internet access; financial support for essential digital devices and internet access in underserved populations; funding for telehealth infrastructures; and training programmes for telehealth technologies, which would need to target both patients and doctors.³⁵ This highlights two very important aspects of closing the telehealth divide: funding and training. Given the likelihood that telehealth will become a permanent part of healthcare systems globally, permanent funding will be necessary to ensure it is equally available to all persons. There may also be a need to positively discriminate by offering higher remuneration for telehealth use in disadvantaged populations (for fee-for-service remuneration systems) or offering incentive payments as has been utilized by the NHS to encourage digital transformation.³⁶

Conclusion

Ultimately, telehealth has the potential to bridge healthcare inequity and increase access for vulnerable and disadvantaged populations. But there is, paradoxically, potential to exacerbate existing inequity. Policymakers and healthcare organizations need to carefully consider the barriers to telehealth uptake amongst disadvantaged groups and ensure that solutions, such as adequate funding and telehealth training, are provided. Without this, we risk perpetuating the Inverse Care Law and allowing telehealth to become just another aspect of the digital divide. More privileged nations also need to consider aiding low-income countries with their internet and technology health access, to ensure that health inequities can be addressed not only within high-income countries, but on a global scale as well.

Dr Fisher's Academic Registrar post is supported by The Royal Australian College of General Practitioners with funding from the Australian Government under the Australian General Practice Training Program.

The authors have no conflict of interest.

Funding

Conflict of interest

References

- World Health Organization. WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19—11 March 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 26; accessed 2021 Oct 26]. https://www.who.int/directorgeneral/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-atthe-media-briefing-on-covid-19---11-march-2020.
- Australian Government Department of Health. *Telehealth*. 2015 [updated 2015 Apr 7; accessed 2021 March 2].

https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/ e-health-telehealth.

- Bosworth A, Ruhter J, Samson LW, Sheingold S, Taplin C, Tarazi W, Zuckerman R. Medicare beneficiary use of telehealth visits: early data from the start of the COVID-19 pandemic. Washington (DC): Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2020.
- 4. Bhaskar S, Bradley S, Chattu VK, Adisesh A, Nurtazina A, Kyrykbayeva S, Sakhamuri S, Yaya S, Sunil T, Thomas P, et al. Telemedicine across the globe-position paper from the COVID-19 pandemic health system resilience program (REPROGRAM) international consortium (part 1). *Front Public Health*. 2020;8:556720.
- Australian Government Department of Health. Medicare Benefits Schedule. Canberra: MBS Online; 2021 [accessed 2021 March 2]. http://www.mbsonline.gov.au/internet/mbsonline/publishing.nsf/ Content/Factsheet-TempBB.
- Australian Government Department of Health. MBS statistics financial year 2018-2019. Canberra: Medicare Australia; 2021 [updated 2021 Oct 25; accessed 2021 Nov 1]. http:// medicarestatistics.humanservices.gov.au/statistics/do.jsp?_ PROGRAM=%2Fstatistics%2Fmbs_group_standard_report&D RILL=on&GROUP=1&VAR=services&STAT=count&RPT_FM T=by+state&PTYPE=finyear&START_DT=201807&END_ DT=201906.
- Isautier JM, Copp T, Ayre J, Cvejic E, Meyerowitz-Katz G, Batcup C, Bonner C, Dodd R, Nickel B, Pickles K, et al. People's experiences and satisfaction with telehealth during the COVID-19 pandemic in Australia: cross-sectional survey study. *J Med Internet Res.* 2020;22(12):e24531.
- Burgess L. How telemedicine is changing healthcare: 79% of Aussies would continue using it after the pandemic. Capterra; 2021 [updated 2021 May 28; accessed 2021 Oct 26]. https://www.capterra.com.au/blog/2026/how-telemedicine-is-changing-healthcare-79-of-aussies-would-continue-using-it-after-the-pandemic.
- Australian Government Consumers Health Forum of Australia. Patients feeling better with Telehealth. 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 26; accessed 2021 Feb 15]. https://chf.org.au/media-releases/patientsfeeling-better-telehealth.
- Allen AZ, Zhu D, Shin C, Glassman DT, Abraham N, Watts KL. Patient satisfaction with telephone versus video-televisits: a cross-sectional survey of an urban, multiethnic population. Urology. 2021;156:110–116.
- Tsirtsakis A. RACGP calls for telehealth extension until long-term solution finalised. newsGP [Internet]; 2021 [cited 2021 Mar 16; accessed 2021 March 16]. https://www1.racgp.org.au/newsgp/professional/racgp-calls-for-telehealth-extension-until-long-te.
- Downey A. Calls for greater investment in GP telehealth following Covid-19. 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 6; accessed 2021 Oct 6]. https:// www.digitalhealth.net/2020/07/calls-for-greater-investment-in-gptelehealth-following-covid-19/.
- Pulse Today. Half of GP consultations could be remote after COVID-19, says RCGP chair. 2020 [cited 2021 Mar 6; accessed 2021 March 6]. https://www.pulsetoday.co.uk/news/uncategorised/ half-of-gp-consultations-could-be-remote-after-covid-19-saysrcgp-chair/.
- 14. Starfield B, Shi L, Macinko J. Contribution of primary care to health systems and health. *Milbank* Q. 2005;83(3):457–502.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *Rural and remote health*. 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 6; accessed 2021 October 6]. https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/rural-and-remote-health.
- 16. Song HJ, Dennis S, Levesque JF, Harris MF. What matters to people with chronic conditions when accessing care in Australian general practice? A qualitative study of patient, carer, and provider perspectives. BMC Fam Pract. 2019;20(1):79.

- Scheurer J, Curtis C, McLeod S. Spatial accessibility of public transport in Australian cities: does it relieve or entrench social and economic inequality? *J Transp Land Use*. 2017;10(1):911–930.
- Mair FS, Jani BD. Emerging trends and future research on the role of socioeconomic status in chronic illness and multimorbidity. *Lancet Public Health*. 2020;5(3):e128–e129.
- 19. Wigginton C, Curran M, Brodeur C. *Global mobile consumer trends*. 2nd ed. London: Deloitte; 2017.
- 20. St Clair M, Murtagh D. Barriers to telehealth uptake in rural, regional, remote Australia: what can be done to expand telehealth access in remote areas? *Stud Health Technol Inform.* 2019;266:174– 182.
- 21. Moffatt JJ, Eley DS. Barriers to the up-take of telemedicine in Australia—a view from providers. *Rural Remote Health*. 2011;11(2):1581.
- 22. Scott Kruse C, Karem P, Shifflett K, Vegi L, Ravi K, Brooks M. Evaluating barriers to adopting telemedicine worldwide: a systematic review. *J Telemed Telecare*. 2018;24(1):4–12.
- Annaswamy TM, Verduzco-Gutierrez M, Frieden L. Telemedicine barriers and challenges for persons with disabilities: COVID-19 and beyond. *Disabil Health J*. 2020;13(4):100973.
- 24. Donaghy E, Atherton H, Hammersley V, McNeilly H, Bikker A, Robbins L, Campbell J, McKinstry B. Acceptability, benefits, and challenges of video consulting: a qualitative study in primary care. *Br J Gen Pract*. 2019;69(686):e586–e594.
- Rush KL, Howlett L, Munro A, Burton L. Videoconference compared to telephone in healthcare delivery: a systematic review. *Int J Med Inform.* 2018;118:44–53.
- Hoffman DL, Novak TP. The growing digital divide: implications for an open research agenda. Understanding the digital economy: data, tools and research. Nashville, TN: Markle Foundation; 1999.
- DiMaggio P, Hargittai E, Celeste C, Schafer S. Digital inequality: from unequal access to differentiated use. In: Neckerman K, editor. *Social inequality*. New York: Sage Foundation; 2004. p. 355–400.
- Hargittai E, Piper AM, Morris MR. From internet access to internet skills: digital inequality among older adults. *Univers Access Inf Soc.* 2019;18(4):881–890.
- 29. Parker R, Figures E, Paddison C, Matheson J, Blane D, Ford J. Inequalities in general practice remote consultations: a systematic review. *BJGP Open.* 2021;5(3): BJGPO.2021.0040.
- International Telecommunication Union (ITU). Measuring digital development: facts and figures. 2020 [cited 2021 Oct 12; accessed 2021 Oct 12]. https://www.itu.int/en/ITU-D/Statistics/Documents/ facts/FactsFigures2020.pdf.
- 31. Fisk M, Livingstone A, Pit SW. Telehealth in the context of COVID-19: changing perspectives in Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States. *J Med Internet Res.* 2020;22(6):e19264.
- 32. Australian Government Department of Health. *Providing health care remotely during COVID-19*. 2021 [cited 2021 Oct 26; accessed 2021 Oct 26] https://www.health.gov.au/news/health-alerts/novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov-health-alert/coronavirus-covid-19-advice-for-the-health-and-disability-sector/providing-health-care-remotely-during-covid-19.
- 33. Hart JT. The inverse care law. Lancet. 1971;1(7696):405-412.
- 34. The Lancet. 50 years of the inverse care law. *Lancet*. 2021;397(10276):767.
- Zhai Y. A call for addressing barriers to telemedicine: health disparities during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Psychother Psychosom*. 2021;90(1):64–66.
- 36. Rowe J. UK's NHS to offer incentives to providers who embrace AI. 2019 [cited 2021 Oct 26; accessed 2021 Oct 26]. https://www. healthcareitnews.com/ai-powered-healthcare/uk%E2%80%99snhs-offer-incentives-providers-who-embrace-ai.